Abingdon Society of Bellringers


St. Nicolas Steeplekeeper Report for 2016 AGM

St Nicholas Bells

 The bells have rung consistently and adequately throughout the year. Whites did the annual maintenance in December and there was little to report. An assessment of the bell by Isaac and Reg found the bells to be intrinsically sound. Each bell showed some play on the clapper bearing. The treble was worse with about 20mm. With another expert’s opinion this may be considered for re-bushing.  No3 bell stay was thinned by some 25% at the top which made it deeper set and easier to set.

Isaac is still experimenting with bungs on the clapper with limited success.

The proposal last year for a larger diameter wheel on the treble bell has been postponed.

The other project this year is to have the bell frame painted with rust proof undercoat and topcoat. This will happen in August and volunteers will be required for the considerable preparation required before the work commences. 

An assessment of all the ropes in St Helens and St Nicolas towers has been made before prior to a decision on new ropes and sallies.

St Nicholas clock As usual the clock runs like clockwork with synchronized motors tuned to the Rugby signal. The council has yet to be approached to illuminate the clock. Perhaps this year?
St Helen clock A “new” bell has been installed above the bell frame of St Helens. It will be solely dedicated to striking the hour. This should be louder than the present set up with the tenor bell and obviate the requirement to lift the hammer before ringing. An account of this work can be seen in the December 2015 issue of the Old Berks Branch Newsletter. 

The clock had its annual maintenance this year and keeps good time.  However – the clock stopped just before Christmas, the power to the motors cut off. Cumbria clocks were due in the 2nd week of January to measure up for the striking bell hammer etc, but were all affected by the terrible floods up there and did not arrive until mid February. On that occasion the knowledge was acquired on how to reset the clock (a reset button on the micro switch that controls the lifting weight for the clock energy). The clock has subsequently stopped twice and been reset. Cumbria clocks will be informed and assess the problem on their next visit. 

Thanks to Isaac for his help and enthusiasm and now considerable expertise. Thanks too to Hugh and Mark for their help and support

Reg Sidlow and Isaac O’Shea
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